
TOWN OF STANFORD TOWN BOARD

MINUTES OF THE AUGUST 11TH, 2016 MEETING
The Town of Stanford Town Board convened for their regularly scheduled meeting on Thursday, August 11th, 2016.  Supervisor Joseph Norton called the meeting to order at 7:30 PM with a salute to the flag.  He then asked for a moment of silence to remember a friend of his who died a year ago from complications from the Iraq war and for all lives lost over there.
Roll Call:
Joseph Norton – present




Mary Weinberger – absent



Linda Eurich – present




Mark D’Agostino – present




Ryan Orton – present
Also present was Attorney for the Town William F. Bogle, Jr.

PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR: 

Town Clerk Bell asked if she could address the Board and was told no because she was an elected official and this time was for the public to comment.
Michael Shafer, 21 Decker Road – read a statement given to him by Greg Bull who wanted to make comments on the Town Clerk’s audit: Cameras have no audio so no one could tell what was going on; has done business with the Rec. and the Transfer Station and was never given receipts.  In a previous meeting it was stated that the Clerk brought in $5,000 but the audit states that it was $38,000 – why the difference?  In all three departments mentioned, all of the hard working honest people are being shown in a poor light.

Johanna Shafer, 21 Decker Road – asked why the completed audit for the Town Clerk’s office was not discussed with her prior to a Board meeting; this was disrespectful, a bad business practice and lends itself poor employee morale.

Mel Eiger – Attlebury Hill Road – asked why there were only bottled soap dispensers in the newly refurbished bathrooms and not permanently affixed ones.

Duffy Layton, Hunns Lake Road – had recently been in the Town Clerk’s office and saw a sign that said not to open any mail addressed to the Town of Stanford; thought that was part of the elected Clerk’s job to figure out where the mail should go to.  Is there a power play going on?  Any comments?

REPORTS: 










            Councilman Orton stated that he had no reports as he was away for the CAC meeting.  His reports on town events were as follows: The Forever Young Club will be having a meeting on Aug. 23rd and a trip to Lake George on Sept. 22nd; the Library will have a Shade Gardening presentation on Aug. 13th, a Family Fun Night on Aug. 30th and beginners’ mahjong every Friday.  The Rec. has their first Haunted Fortress meeting on Aug. 16th at the Rec. pavilion and the next Community Day planning meeting is on Aug. 31st at 7 pm at the Grange.  Community Day will be September 17th and thanked the Business Association for their new ideas and planned activities including a classic car meet.
Councilman D’Agostino had no report from the Rec. but would have one for the next meeting.  He added that the credit card use is up and running on the Town’s website.  “The Town Board received a FOIL request from Greg Bull regarding documents on the pond and water quality and how the rec dept operates. Mr Greg Bull and a Mr. Rob Baumstone had written a newsletter criticizing the rec and how it had operated. I remind Mr Greg Bull and Mr. Rob Baumstone the committee is made up of volunteers who want and try to do the best they can for the town and its residents and don’t deserve your criticism. Let me read some of the responses I received to your criticism of the rec in your newsletter:

1. Mr Bulls newsletter shows a picture of children drinking from a water fountain. If Mr. Bull ever visited the rec, he would know there is no drinking fountain nor is there any drinking water at the rec. Shame on you Mr. Bull. 

2.Everyone knows there is no drinking water at the rec facility, Mr. Bulls article simply puts the rec in a bad light as was his intent 

3. The rec committee should send a letter to former councilwoman Johanna Shafer we are disappointed in her complacency allowing Mr. Bull to write such a misleading article about the rec in her newsletter

4. For Mr. Bull to compare our rec facility water to the crises in Flint Michigan is laughable if not sad, why is Mr. Bull picking on the rec?

Councilwoman Linda Eurich reported from the ZBA that the Mr. & Mrs. Wing on Layton Road were granted their variance to rebuild their front porch.
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SUPERVISOR’S REPORT: Joe Norton stated that the Highway Dept. was black-topping and complemented them on the great job on working at the Rec. as well as repairing, preserving and polyurethaning SPARC Park.  He also went to the Planning Board in Councilwoman Weinberger’s place: they were looking into 3 issues - the status of Bentley Lane, as a subdivision was being planned that needed verification of road frontage; that the Planning Board needed to approve a map that had been handed in late; and a Boston firm was looking into a solar energy farm on Prospect Hill Road and was asking the Town Board on how to proceed.  This matter will be discussed later.  For his supervisor’s report, he spoke of a recent Poughkeepsie Journal editorial on the 2% tax cap vs. the current rate of inflation, .68%, which is how much the 2017
budget can be increased.  Medical insurance is rising 12 – 18% and the Board will have to work on how to lower the budget.

MOTION TO APPROVE AGENDA: A motion was made by Joseph Norton, seconded by Mark D’Agostino, to accept the agenda with Mr. D’Agostino asking that #4 be removed, the Community Day soccer event, and add in #10, to set a Public Hearing for the revaluation.  Councilman Orton asked that the Town Clerk be added to the agenda.  With these changes noted, a roll call vote was held:  Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – absent; Linda Eurich – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes; Ryan Orton – yes.

OLD BUSINESS:
1. ASSESSOR’S REVALUATION INFORMATION: Assessor Steve Gotovich gave an update on the progress of the Town’s Revaluation, which should be done by May 1st.  The contractor has gone to all of the residences and vacant properties and most of the field work has been done.  As of yesterday, the data has been entered and notices to all residents have been mailed out to make sure that the information in the Assessor’s office is correct.  The contractor has been doing an analysis of recent land sales as the land is the “skeleton” of the analysis.  The Town Board will be holding a public hearing in September at which he will give anther presentation and answer any questions.
NEW BUSINESS:

1. NEW YORK STATE MAGISTRATE’S ASSOCIATION: Permission was granted on the motion of Joseph Norton, seconded by Ryan Orton, to allow one of the Town Justices’ to attend training September 25 – 28 for the cost of $687.00.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – absent; Linda Eurich – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes; Ryan Orton – yes.

1A. TOWN CLERK’S AUDIT RESPONSE: Town Clerk Bell read the following statement:
August 11, 2016
To the Supervisor and Members of the
Town Board of the Town of Stanford
      Although not required, as the 2015 audit by Mr. Ted Eglit was commissioned and addressed to the Supervisor and Members of the Town Board, I feel it is incumbent upon me to address each issue identified as “involving the internal control structure and other matters” noted in his report.
     I would also like to preface my comments by thanking the Supervisor for refusing to let me respond at last month’s Board meeting.  Without having read the document completely I would not have been able to respond accordingly to many of the so-called issues raised by Mr. Eglit.
     I would also like to state that my office was not given the consideration of reviewing the report, so that a proper response could have been prepared, prior to it being disseminated publicly at a Town Board meeting. When I stated this during the meeting, I was told “it’s against the law.” I, respectfully ask now, “Which law is that” so I may review it.
Findings as opposed to Internal Control Recommendations
    There were no “findings” of fraud or malfeasance. “In my opinion, the statements of cash receipts, cash disbursements, and cash balances, presents fairly, in all material respects, the cash received, disbursed, and the cash balances of the Town Clerk .”   In other words, the fees that were brought in were exactly the fees distributed to the appropriate agencies.  The Supervisor has said that the Town Clerk ONLY brought in $4300 last year.  Yes, that part is true – for dog licenses.  He seems not to have noticed that I also had the responsibility, as an agent of the State, not the Town,  to collect and then distribute almost $14,000 to the DEC, $248 to the State Health Department and approximately $1,500 to the State’s Agriculture and Markets  division.  I also had to collect, categorize, deposit and then remit to the Town another $17,656 in funds from the Rec. and from Planning and Zoning.  These were all my responsibility to keep track of and then turn over to the Supervisor in a concise manner.  The audit clearly states that the Supervisor received $22,202 from me, which is exactly what was done.
Recommendations:
Cash Control
     “More usage of checks rather than cash” -  I have considered this directive of the Town Board and find that it puts an undue burden upon the Town’s residents.  As it stands now, I do receive more checks than cash, and now that credit card use has been instituted, there is another means for residents to pay for their licenses, etc. without the use of cash.  However, the costs of writing a check, for some, for purchasing a money order and for using a credit card, all carry additional fees. Giving cash for a transaction carries no fee.  But as the bulk of transactions in my office do come through the mail, except in the case of hunting and fishing licenses, most of the money received is by check.
      “Issue a receipt for every transaction”. - If anyone had taken the time to look into this, they would see that a receipt is given for every transaction in my office. The only time this may not be so is if a resident asks for copies or for sending a fax.  They are always asked if they would a like a receipt for the 25 cents for a copy or the $2 for a fax.  For those who do not want one, that money is put into an envelope in my cash drawer, noted what is was for and a receipt is then written up at the end of the month for miscellaneous copies and faxes and reported on my end of month report.
     I will not address the issue of numbered licenses. Any municipal auditor should know that a Town Clerk no longer does all transactions by hand and that we have a computer program that accounts for every numbered State license or local transaction generated.
     “Cash register” - I don’t envision how this would resolve the issue of a “transaction not recognized” as an unrecognized transaction would just as easily be not entered into a cash register. However, if the auditor had spoken to me directly, he would have been told that we have a fixed, under-counter mounted cash drawer, and said cash drawer must balance with the daily computer reports.  And they do, every day.
     Regarding a camera in the office, that has already been done.  But I resent the fact that the auditor suggested that “a designated official be put in charge of reviewing security camera footage to ensure that money collected is being recorded and secured…”   A security camera is to protect the Town and the staff – in this case it seems it is only to “watch” me and my deputies.
Segregation of Duties
     The Town Board has seen fit to have both the Transfer Station fees and the Recreation fees that are collected off site be given directly to the Comptroller.   My office has not received Transfer Station fees in years so I’m not sure where this information came from. The system that had been in place for many years was to have the Recreation receipts brought to my office on a daily basis, and that had worked well but the Town Board has since revised this policy, and I’m very comfortable with that decision.
Payments of Fees to Town
     I accept that during the year 2015, my office was late once in remanding collected moneys to the Supervisor, and I take full responsibility for that error.   I have been Town Clerk for 17 years and a Deputy for 18 years prior to that.  When I was deputy and Marge Willis was the Clerk, one of my duties the last few years of her tenure was to prepare the monthly reports, and she would just sign the checks. Throughout these entire 20+ years, those reports were never “late”.  Once in that many years would indicate an aberration rather than the norm.  When realizing this error at the end of May, the collected funds for both April and May 2015 were remitted to the Supervisor immediately.  
Town Clerk Hours
     The Town Clerk is a salaried “elected official” and thereby not an “hourly” employee. Therefore, it is unnecessary for me to document my “Town Clerk” hours.  I have been the Grievance Board secretary for at least 25 years and have never once had anyone question if my Board of Assessment Review work overlapped into Town Clerk hours.  I took one morning off to do BAR work in the Town Hall this year and ended up working most of the morning on Town Clerk matters.  I‘d like to add that the total amount of time spent working for the BAR averages 10 to 15 hours per year.  I’d also like to add that I have checked with the Association of Towns, and this is not “double-dipping” as the Supervisor has stated to me on several occasions. 
     And also, why would an audit of the Town Clerk’s office be concerned with timesheets for a B.A.R. secretary unless he was told that the Town Clerk also served in this position and then directed to do so by the Supervisor? 
     In addition I address my closing remarks to the Town Board, and remind them that it is the Board’s obligation, by law, to furnish the Town Clerk with the necessary equipment in which to run an efficient office.  I have not had a locking file cabinet (cash drawer) for several years, and when I requested that it be replaced, or even have the Board approve the purchase of a small safe, that request was denied.  I believe that if the auditor was aware of this fact it would have been addressed, as this is a very important concern of mine, and would surely have been part of his comments.
      Finally, I address my closing remarks to the auditor who performed the audit.  I would ask how he arrived at his comments and recommendations when neither I nor my deputies were interviewed as to the Internal Control structure already in place in my office.  He also did not make note, and I believe should have, that a $1.48 payment was given to the Town in January of 2015 for 2 overpayments that I carried in my accounts from June 2014 until the end of the fiscal year. It seems that an auditor should have questioned that minor payment, and he didn’t.
Ritamary Bell, Town Clerk 
Councilman Orton thanked the Clerk and her deputies for all the work they do in and out of the office, and was proud to work with them.
2. PLANNING BOARD SECRETARY POSITION: Two candidates for the position, Mollie McMurray and Karen Orton, were interviewed by Town Board members D’Agostino and Eurich as well as Planning Board Chair Bob Butts and ZBA Chair Kathy Zeyher.  A motion was then made by Mark D’Agostino, seconded by Linda Eurich,  with input from all 4 involved in the interview process to approve the appointment of Mollie McMurray as secretary to the Planning Board, the Zoning Board of Appeals and the Draft Master Plan Review Committee.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – absent; Linda Eurich – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes; Ryan Orton – abstained, as one of the candidates was a family member.
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3. PLANNING BOARD: At their request, the Planning Board membership will be decreased from seven members down to five.  This change of the local law requires a public hearing.  A motion to hold said public hearing on Proposed Local Law #1 of 2016 on Tuesday, September 6th at 7:30 PM was made by Joseph Norton, seconded by Linda Eurich.  Attorney Bogle will refer this local law change to the County.  Councilman Orton mentioned that there were some people interested in serving on the Planning Board, but the supervisor replied that if they resigned or did not attend then they would have to wait several years to lower the number of members.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – absent; Linda Eurich – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes; Ryan Orton – yes.

4. SOCCER EVENT – deleted
5. ZONING – SOLAR: Attorney Bogle prepared a draft local law to have a 6-month moratorium on ground mounted solar energy farms.  He stated that if this matter is not specified in the zoning law, then it is prohibited.  The Board is looking for input from the Building Inspector, the Planning Board and the Zoning Board.  Two applications were coming so this moratorium would give the Town time to discuss the matter.  After further discussion, a motion was made by Joseph Norton, seconded by Ryan Orton, to have a public hearing on this moratorium local law, Proposed #2 of 2016, on Tuesday, September 6th at 7:30 PM.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – absent; Linda Eurich – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes; Ryan Orton – yes.

6. BUDGET SALARY LINE ADJUSTMENT: A motion was made by Joseph Norton, seconded by Mark D’Agostino, to adjust the salary of the supervisor’s confidential secretary to be $18.50 per hour after the 6-month probationary period.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – absent; Linda Eurich – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes; Ryan Orton – yes.

7. RETIREMENT RESOLUTION: The following NYS Retirement Resolution was approved on a motion made by Joseph Norton, seconded by Linda Eurich, as follows:

RESOLUTION #8A OF 2016

[image: image1.emf]
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This Resolution, #8A of 2016, will be posted for 30 days.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – absent; Linda Eurich – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes; Ryan Orton – yes.
8. APPROVAL OF MINUTES: The Minutes of the July 20th Special Meeting were approved as written on a motion made by Mark D’Agostino, seconded by Linda Eurich.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – absent; Linda Eurich – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes; Ryan Orton – abstained, as he had been absent.
A motion to approve the July 14th meeting Minutes was made by Mark D’Agostino with the following changes: 
· That the Town Clerk’s audit by Theodore Eglit be included in the Minutes and that the entire line “…The Clerk was told “No” when asked if she could reply…” be removed.
· “Mrs. Shafer mentioned the only newspaper that the town has is eye on Stanford. Councilman D’Agostino responded it is not a town newspaper. Mrs. Shafer then corrected herself and said it is a newspaper about the town. Mrs. Guilhoully added it is written by someone named Rob Baumstone.

With these changes noted, the motion was seconded by Joseph Norton.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – absent; Linda Eurich – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes; Ryan Orton – yes.


A motion to approve the August 8th Workshop Minutes as written was made by Joseph Norton, seconded by Ryan Orton.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – absent; Linda Eurich – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes; Ryan Orton – yes.

9. SET PUBLIC INFORMATIONAL MEETING FOR REVALUATION: A motion was made by Joseph Norton, seconded by Ryan Orton, to hold a Public Information meeting on the Revaluation Project on Thursday, September 8th, 2016 at 7:30 PM before the regular Town Board meeting.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – absent; Linda Eurich – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes; Ryan Orton – yes. 
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10. EXECUTIVE SESSION: A motion was made by Joseph Norton, seconded by Ryan Orton, to close the regular meeting and go into an Executive Session regarding a legal matter at 8:24 PM.  
The motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – absent; Linda Eurich – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes; Ryan Orton – yes.  


The Board exited their Executive Session at 8:40 PM on a motion made by Joseph Norton, seconded by Linda Eurich.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – absent; Linda Eurich – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes; Ryan Orton – yes. 

Going back into the regular meeting, a motion was made by Joseph Norton, seconded by Mark D’Agostino, to have all materials regarding the audit report of the town clerk and a lot of documents some of which have been brought into public demand and some have not be forwarded to the state comptroller’s office for an investigation and let the matter proceed out of our hands.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – absent; Linda Eurich – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes; Ryan Orton – yes, with an explanation that he wants this matter ended and have the report to prove that nothing was done wrong. Mr. D’Agostino said “we all want that.”
The Board then adjourned their meeting at 8:45 PM on a motion made by Joseph Norton, seconded by Ryan Orton.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Joseph Norton – yes; Mary Weinberger – absent; Linda Eurich – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes; Ryan Orton – yes.

_________________________________
Ritamary Bell, Town Clerk

